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1 Link to CMS website with FAQs for 
interoperability rule, and enforcement discretion: 
https://www.cms.gov/about-cms/health- 
informatics-and-interoperability-group/faqs#122. 

RHODE ISLAND NON REGULATORY 

Name of non 
regulatory SIP 

provision 

Applicable 
geographic or 
nonattainment 

area 

State submittal date/ef-
fective date EPA approved date Explanations 

* * * * * * * 
Transport SIP for the 

2015 Ozone Standard.
Statewide ...................... Submitted 9/23/2020 ..... 12/10/2021, [Insert Fed-

eral Register citation].
State submitted a transport SIP for 

the 2015 ozone standard which 
shows that it does not significantly 
contribute to ozone nonattainment 
or maintenance in any other state. 
EPA approved this submittal as 
meeting the requirements of 
Clean Air Act Section 
110(a)(2)(D)(i)(I). 

[FR Doc. 2021–26674 Filed 12–9–21; 8:45 a.m.] 

BILLING CODE 6560–50–P 

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND 
HUMAN SERVICES 

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid 
Services 

42 CFR Parts 422, 431, 435, 438, 440, 
and 457 

[CMS–9115–N2] 

Medicare and Medicaid Programs; 
Patient Protection and Affordable Care 
Act; Interoperability and Patient 
Access for Medicare Advantage 
Organizations and Medicaid Managed 
Care Plans, State Medicaid Agencies, 
CHIP Agencies and CHIP Managed 
Care Entities, Issuers of Qualified 
Health Plans on the Federally- 
Facilitated Exchanges, and Health Care 
Providers 

AGENCY: Centers for Medicare & 
Medicaid Services (CMS), Department 
of Health and Human Services (HHS). 
ACTION: Notification of enforcement 
discretion. 

SUMMARY: This notification is to inform 
the public that CMS is exercising its 
discretion in how it enforces the payer- 
to-payer data exchange provisions. As a 
matter of enforcement discretion, CMS 
does not expect to take action to enforce 
compliance with these specific 
provisions until we are able to address 
certain implementation challenges. 
DATES: The notification of enforcement 
discretion is effective on December 10, 
2021. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Alexandra Mugge, (410) 786–4457; or 
Lorraine Doo, (443) 615–1309. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: On May 1, 
2020, we published the CMS 
Interoperability and Patient Access final 

rule (85 FR 25510) to establish policies 
that advance interoperability and 
patient access to health information. 
The rule required Medicare Advantage 
(MA) organizations, Medicaid managed 
care plans, Children’s Health Insurance 
Program (CHIP) managed care entities, 
and Qualified Health Plan (QHP) issuers 
on the Federally-facilitated Exchanges 
(FFEs) (collectively referred to as 
‘‘impacted payers’’), to facilitate 
enhanced data sharing by exchanging 
data with other payers at the patient’s 
request, starting January 1, 2022, for: 

• MA organizations (42 CFR 
422.119(f)); or 

• Medicaid managed care plans (42 
CFR 438.62(b)(1)(vi)); and CHIP 
managed care entities (42 CFR 
457.1216). 

For plan or policy years beginning on 
or after January 1, 2022, for QHP issuers 
on the FFEs (45 CFR 156.221(f)), as 
applicable. We also required these 
impacted payers to incorporate and 
maintain the data they receive through 
this payer-to-payer data exchange into 
the enrollee’s record, with the goal of 
increasing transparency for patients, 
promoting better coordinated care, 
reducing administrative burden, and 
enabling patients to establish a 
collective patient health care record as 
they move throughout the health care 
system (see applicable regulations at 
(§ 422.119(f) for MA organizations; 
§ 438.62(b)(1)(vi) for Medicaid managed 
care plans (and by extension under 
existing rules at § 457.1216, to CHIP 
managed care entities); and 
§ 156.221(f)(i) through (iii) for QHP 
issuers on the FFEs). These policies are 
collectively referred to as the payer-to- 
payer data exchange requirement. 

To provide payers with flexibility to 
support timely adoption and rapid 
implementation, CMS did not require an 
application programming interface (API) 
or any a specific mechanism for the 
payer-to-payer data exchange. Rather, 

we required impacted payers to receive 
data in whatever format it was sent and 
to send data in the form and format it 
was received, which ultimately 
complicated implementation by 
requiring payers to accept data in 
different formats. 

Since the rule was finalized in May 
2020, multiple impacted payers have 
indicated to CMS that the absence of a 
required standard or specification for 
the payer-to-payer data exchange 
requirement is creating challenges for 
implementation and may lead to 
differences in implementation across 
industry, poor data quality, operational 
challenges, and increased 
administrative burden. For example, 
payers expressed concerns about 
receiving volumes of portable document 
format (pdf) documents and files from 
other payers using a variety of technical 
approaches—from file transfer protocols 
(FTP), to email, to Fast Healthcare 
Interoperability Resources (FHIR). 
Payers explained that differences in 
implementation approaches may create 
gaps in patient health information that 
conflict directly with the intended goal 
of an interoperable payer-to-payer data 
exchange. 

After listening to stakeholder 
concerns about implementing the payer- 
to-payer data exchange requirement and 
considering the potential for negative 
outcomes that impede, rather than 
support, interoperable payer-to-payer 
data exchange, CMS published three 
frequently asked questions (FAQs) on 
the CMS and HHS Good Guidance 
websites 1 to announce that it would be 
exercising enforcement discretion for 
the payer-to-payer data exchange 
requirement. In one of the FAQs, CMS 
encouraged payers that have already 
developed FHIR-based application API 
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solutions to support the payer-to-payer 
data exchange to continue to move 
forward with implementation. The FAQ 
noted that for those impacted payers 
that are not capable of making the data 
available in a FHIR-based format, we 
believed that this policy of exercising 
enforcement discretion would alleviate 
industry tension regarding 
implementation; avoid the risk of 
discordant, non-standard data flowing 
between payers; provide time for data 
standards to mature further; and allow 
payers additional time to implement the 
more sophisticated payer-to-payer data 
exchange solutions. We are now 
announcing that we expect to extend 
this exercise of enforcement discretion 
of the payer-to-payer data exchange 
requirement until we are able to address 
the identified implementation 
challenges through future rulemaking. 
We anticipate providing an update on 
any evaluation of this enforcement 
discretion notification and related 
actions during calendar year 2022. We 
continue to encourage impacted payers 
that have already developed FHIR-based 
API solutions to support payer-to-payer 
data exchange to continue to move 
forward with implementation and make 
this functionality available on January 1, 
2022, or for plan or policy years 
beginning on or after January 1, 2022, in 
accordance with the CMS 
Interoperability and Patient Access final 
rule policies. However, for those 
impacted payers that are not capable of 
making the data available in a FHIR- 
based API format, we believe this 
exercise of enforcement discretion will 
alleviate issues regarding 
implementation; avoid the risk of 
discordant, non-standard data flowing 
between payers; provide time for data 
standards to further mature through 
constant development, testing, and 
reference implementations; and allow 
payers additional time to implement 
more sophisticated payer-to-payer data 
exchange solutions. 

While the policy in this notification 
may result in temporary delay of some 
enrollees’ ability to bring their data with 
them from one payer to the next, we 
believe this decision could ultimately 
lead to more standardization and 
cohesion of data about enrollees as CMS 
provides additional implementation 
guidance through future rulemaking. 

Finally, our decision to exercise 
enforcement discretion for the payer-to- 
payer policy until future rulemaking is 
finalized does not affect any other 
existing regulatory requirements and 
implementation timelines finalized in 
the CMS Interoperability and Patient 
Access rule finalized on May 1, 2020. 

Chiquita Brooks-LaSure, 
Administrator of the Centers for 
Medicare & Medicaid Services, 
approved this document on October 15, 
2021. 

Dated: December 7, 2021. 
Xavier Becerra, 
Secretary, Department of Health and Human 
Services. 
[FR Doc. 2021–26764 Filed 12–8–21; 11:15 am] 

BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE 

National Oceanic and Atmospheric 
Administration 

50 CFR Part 660 

[Docket No. 201204–0325] 

RIN 0648–BL03 

Magnuson-Stevens Act Provisions; 
Fisheries Off West Coast States; 
Pacific Coast Groundfish Fishery; 
2021–2022 Biennial Specifications and 
Management Measures; Inseason 
Adjustments 

AGENCY: National Marine Fisheries 
Service (NMFS), National Oceanic and 
Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), 
Commerce. 
ACTION: Final rule; inseason adjustments 
to biennial groundfish management 
measures. 

SUMMARY: This final rule announces 
routine inseason adjustments to 
management measures in commercial 
groundfish fisheries. This action is 
intended to allow commercial fishing 
vessels to access more abundant 
groundfish stocks while protecting 
rebuilding and depleted stocks. 
DATES: This final rule is effective 
December 10, 2021. 
ADDRESSES: This rule is accessible via 
the internet at the Office of the Federal 
Register website at https://
www.federalregister.gov. Background 
information and documents are 
available at the Pacific Fishery 
Management Council’s website at 
https://www.pcouncil.org/. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Sean Matson, (206) 526–6187, email: 
sean.matson@noaa.gov. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Background 

The Pacific Coast Groundfish Fishery 
Management Plan (PCGFMP) and its 
implementing regulations at title 50 in 
the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR), 
part 660, subparts C through G, regulate 
fishing for over 90 species of groundfish 

off the coasts of Washington, Oregon, 
and California. The Pacific Fishery 
Management Council (Council) 
develops groundfish harvest 
specifications and management 
measures for 2-year periods (i.e., a 
biennium). NMFS published the final 
rule to implement harvest specifications 
and management measures for the 
2021–2022 biennium for most species 
managed under the PCGFMP on 
December 11, 2020 (85 FR 79880). In 
general, the management measures set at 
the start of the biennial harvest 
specifications cycle help the various 
sectors of the fishery attain, but not 
exceed, the catch limits for each stock. 
The Council, in coordination with 
Pacific Coast Treaty Indian Tribes and 
the states of Washington, Oregon, and 
California, recommends adjustments to 
the management measures during the 
fishing year to achieve this goal. 

At the September 2021 Council 
meeting, the Council’s Groundfish 
Management Team (GMT) received 
requests from industry members and 
members of the Council’s Groundfish 
Advisory Subpanel to examine the 
potential to increase sablefish trips 
limits for the fixed gear (FG), limited 
entry (LE) and open access (OA) Daily 
Trip Limit (DTL) fisheries north of 36° 
N lat., and to increase trip limits for 
lingcod north of 42° N latitude. The 
intent of increasing the sablefish limits 
was to increase harvest opportunities for 
vessels targeting sablefish, under a mix 
of daily, weekly, and bimonthly 
landings accumulation limits 
(commonly referred to collectively as 
‘‘trip limits’’); attainment of harvest 
targets for each DTL fishery, and the 
northern FG harvest guidelines for 
sablefish have been trending much 
lower than anticipated throughout 2021. 
To evaluate potential increases to 
sablefish trip limits, the GMT made 
model-based projections of landings 
under current regulations, as well as 
alternative sablefish trip limits, 
including the limits ultimately 
recommended by the Council, through 
the remainder of the year. Under the 
current trip limits, models predict that 
landings of sablefish will be far below 
the harvest targets for LE, and OA fixed 
gear sablefish DTL fisheries north of 36° 
N lat. Under the Council’s 
recommended trip limits, sablefish 
attainment is projected to increase in 
the LE DTL fishery north of 36° N 
latitude, from between 54–59 percent 
attainment, up to between 86 and 95 
percent. For the OA DTL fishery, north 
of 36° N latitude, the projected gains are 
more modest (from between 53 and 60 
percent attainment, to between 57 and 
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